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Secretary of State Mike Pompeo will travel to Charlevoix, Quebec, Canada on
June 9 to join President Donald Trump as the President and leaders from
Canada, France, Germany, Italy, Japan, and the United Kingdom, as well as the
European Union, convene for Group of Seven (G7) meetings.

Secretary Pompeo will then accompany President Trump on his travel to
Singapore. The Secretary will make additional stops in the Republic of Korea
and China. The Secretary’s trip demonstrates the Administration’s focus on
the denuclearization of the Korean peninsula and commitment to our alliances
and partnerships in the Indo-Pacific Region.

The Secretary will travel to Singapore, June 10–13, where he will participate
in the President’s summit with North Korean leader Kim Jong Un and bilateral
events with Singaporean Prime Minister Lee Hsien Loong.

Secretary Pompeo will then travel to Seoul, Republic of Korea, June 13–14. He
will meet with senior Korean and Japanese officials to discuss the U.S.-
Republic of Korea alliance, the U.S.-Japan alliance, our shared priorities,
and next steps in our shared approach to North Korea.

On June 14, the Secretary will visit Beijing, China. Secretary Pompeo will
have discussions with Chinese officials on bilateral, regional, and global
issues that affect both countries.

Follow @StateDept and @SecPompeo for updates and live tweets from the road.
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MODERATOR: Thank you, ma’am, and good afternoon, everyone, and thank you for
joining us for today’s background call on the ceasefire in Afghanistan.
Joining us today on the call is [Senior State Department Official]. We will
refer to him as a senior – the Senior State Department Official. As a
reminder, this call is on background and the contents of the call will be
embargoed until the end.

So with that, I’ll turn it over to [Senior State Department Official] for
some opening statements, and then we’ll take some questions.

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: Great, thank you very much. Nice to be with
all of you remotely here today. I assume you’ve all seen Secretary Pompeo’s
statement welcoming President Ghani’s offer of a temporary ceasefire with the
Taliban during the upcoming Eid al-Fitr holiday. This offer of a ceasefire
and an intent by the Afghan Government and Afghan Security Forces to
temporarily suspend offensive operations against the Taliban during the Eid
holiday comes in response to a call earlier in the week from the Afghan Ulema
for reductions in violence, an end to the violence and the conflict overall,
and I think underscores the Afghan Government’s continued commitment to
searching for ways to bring this conflict to a close and, in the meantime, to
look for ways to reduce its horrible impact on the Afghan people.

We understand that prior to announcing the ceasefire offer, President Ghani
consulted with leaders of the prominent organizations and groupings that
participated in the jihad against the Soviets and received pretty much
unconditional, uniform support from them for this concept. And in so offering
this ceasefire opportunity, I think President Ghani is responding to and
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indeed reflecting the desire of a wide cross-section of Afghans – both
geographically, ethnically, and in terms of both urban and rural populations
– in desiring to see a reduction in violence and a way forward to an end to
the conflict.

So with that, we obviously – as you saw in Secretary Pompeo’s statement,
we’re calling on and looking to the Taliban to respond favorably, and we
certainly hope that other countries who have supported the Afghan
Government’s efforts to promote a peaceful settlement to the conflict would
also be encouraging them to do so.

And with that, I’ll pause and take your questions.

MODERATOR: Thank you. We’ll go to our first question.

OPERATOR: Our first question comes from the line of Ryan Browne with CNN.
Your line is open.

QUESTION: Hi, yes. Thank you for doing this. I just wanted to ask whether or
not the U.S. played any role in the run-up to this announcement of kind of
getting – making Pakistan aware or working with Pakistan. And have you seen
any signs running up to the announcement itself or since the announcement
that the Taliban are receptive to this?

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: Thank you. So to your first question, this
is an Afghan Government initiative responding to desires from within Afghan
society, and we’re certainly hopeful that both the Taliban and those
organizations or countries that have some degree of influence with the
Taliban will equally support this limited duration ceasefire.

I think the fact that the Taliban has not yet rejected the offer – just as
they have not formally rejected President Ghani’s offer of a settlement
process provided back in February at the Kabul Process – indicates they may
be prepared to entertain it and observe it. And we certainly hope that will
be the case, but we’ll have to wait and see how they respond.

MODERATOR: Thank you. We’ll take the next question, please.

OPERATOR: Once again, if you have a question, please hit *1. Our next
question comes from the line of Spencer Ackerman with The Daily Beast. Your
line is open.

QUESTION: Thanks very much for doing the call. Will the United States
negotiate with the Taliban directly, as the Taliban has requested? And how
will you answer the criticism that the Afghan Government, supported by the
United States, is essentially taking a position of unilateral ceasefire here,
given that the Taliban hasn’t responded to it and wasn’t a party to
negotiating a ceasefire?

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: Well, we believe anything that reduces the
violence in Afghanistan, whether it’s temporarily or more importantly in the
long term, is a good thing. Now, in this case, we have the Government of
Afghanistan expressing a willingness to reduce violence, because frankly most



of the violence in Afghanistan these days comes in response to operations and
violence perpetrated by the Taliban or Daesh, by ISIS Khorasan.

With respect to the Taliban, they have an opportunity here to respond to
calls from a wide cross-section of Afghans asking for a reduction in
violence, which we think would show that it’s possible in the course of this
long conflict to reduce violence. Obviously, it would be better in the long
term if a ceasefire stemmed from a negotiated political settlement, but a
temporary ceasefire for an Eid certainly doesn’t preclude that possibility
down the road and hopefully helps contribute to realizing that objective.

MODERATOR: Thank you very much.

QUESTION: And on the question of whether the U.S. will negotiate with the
Taliban directly, as the Taliban has requested.

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: Well, I’d refer you back to statements that
colleagues have made previously to that question.

MODERATOR: Next question, please.

OPERATOR: The question comes from the line of Nicholas Wadhams with Bloomberg
News. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi, thank you. [Senior State Department Official], do you have any
sense for how long, given the current situation in Afghanistan, you expect
U.S. troops to remain in the country?

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: Well, as you know from the strategy that
the administration put in place last year, we’re frankly focused less on a
specific duration and more on the conditions in Afghanistan that would enable
us to reduce a footprint. And Afghan Government officials, President Ghani,
Dr. Abdullah the chief executive, they’re focused on the same things. No one
in Afghanistan wants to see the Afghan Government devoting the bulk of its
own resources to security as opposed to the other critical needs in the
society to promote economic development, to promote improvements in health
care and education and all the things that most people want to see in a
stabilized society.

We certainly don’t want to sustain force levels and operations in Afghanistan
any longer than is absolutely necessary. And what we’re all focused on is
trying to find the right formula that enables us to reduce operations, and
that comes from a political settlement where the Taliban is no longer posing
a threat to the Afghan people and no longer creating the conditions under
which ISIS Khorasan or other international terrorist organizations can take
advantage of instability in Afghanistan to plot and plan attacks against the
United States or our allies.

QUESTION: But does it discourage you that after 17 years you haven’t been
able to find that formula yet?

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: I think everybody involved in this effort,
whether they were part of it at the outset or whether they’ve come to it



later in the process, is mindful of the complexity of the challenges but very
much desiring to find that formula. And I think under the current environment
in the region, in the wider region, we’re focused on producing the results
that achieve the outcomes we’re all seeking.

MODERATOR: Thank you very much. We’ll go to the next question now.

OPERATOR: Our next question comes from the line of Missy Ryan with The
Washington Post. Go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi, [Senior State Department Official]. Missy Ryan from the Post.
Can you tell us – it sounds like from what you said earlier that this
ceasefire came together after the Ulema gathering this week. Can you tell us
how much heads-up was the United States given before the announcement today?
And do you worry at all that the announcement of the ceasefire could be
detrimental to the morale of Afghan forces, if they make sacrifices on the
battlefield? Thanks.

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: Sure. So with respect to your first
question, as you’ve seen, U.S. forces will be supporting the Afghan
Government’s efforts in this regard, in terms of suspending certain – well,
suspending offensive operations during the ceasefire, but being prepared to
respond if fired upon in self-defense. And I understand U.S. forces also will
be continuing offensive operations or supporting offensive operations against
ISIS Khorasan because this does not apply to them. Obviously, there was a bit
of discussion in advance to ensure that U.S. forces and coalition forces,
which are there to support Afghan Security Forces, were – would be in a
position to be able to support this initiative and to do a bit of work to
figure out how to put it into place.

With respect to the impacts on morale, I think that’s a question better posed
to Afghan leaders. My impression has been that Afghan forces, just like U.S.
or coalition counterparts, would prefer not to be fighting if they have an
alternative. They’re fighting when they need to. They’ve been conducting
significant operations, offensive operations, this year with a great deal of
persistence and bravery. But I think in this case, to get an operational
pause and to see if the Taliban is willing to take up that offer and reduce
violence for a period of time, I imagine they would welcome that.

MODERATOR: Thank you very much. We’ll go to the next question now.

OPERATOR: Our next question is coming from the line of Gardiner Harris with
The New York Times.

QUESTION: Hi. The Secretary spoke with the Pakistani military chief last
night before the ceasefire was announced. Did they talk about the ceasefire?
Obviously one of the questions in Afghanistan is what role Pakistan played in
this ceasefire announcement and what role the Americans played in this
ceasefire announcement. I think you keep emphasizing that this is an Afghan
Government initiative. There is suspicion throughout Afghanistan that it was
pushed by the Americans and the Pakistanis. Can you address that and specific
– and be very specific about whether it was a topic of discussion yesterday



between the Secretary and the chief of staff?

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: I can’t speak to that specific
conversation. I don’t – I wasn’t privy to the call. I don’t think it’s
accurate to say that the ceasefire is a U.S. initiative, but I think it’s
accurate to say, obviously, as you’ve seen from our statements, that we
welcome the initiative that President Ghani has taken in this regard. And I
think the fact that it has been welcomed by a cross-section of leaders and is
responding to a call from a significant voice in Afghan society in the form
of the Ulema speaks to the strong desire across the country for reduced
levels of violence and for the government to be exploring new ways to try to
get a settlement process going and to see if there are ways the Taliban can
be encouraged to drop their opposition to sitting down and talking with the
legitimate Government of Afghanistan. That continues to be the only obstacle
at this point to starting a settlement process that would lead over time, we
would expect, to permanently reduced levels of violence.

MODERATOR: All right. Thank you. We’ll go on to the next call.

OPERATOR: Our next question comes from the line of Conor Finnegan with ABC
News.

QUESTION: Hey. Thank you, [Senior State Department Official], for doing this.
I just had a quick question about something that General Nicholson said last
week. He alluded to – sorry, sorry for the noise. He alluded to some secret
peace talks between the Taliban and the Afghan Government, saying there was a
robust dialogue with tremendous potential. Can you update us on whether or
not there are peace talks going on between the two sides, and if so, whether
the U.S. supports that?

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: I’m not going to speak to specific
diplomacy because, obviously, its potential success is dependent in part on a
degree of confidentiality of that type of process. What I would say is that
we continue to support and explore, along with our allies and other partners
in the coalition, the best ways to promote a political settlement that would
stem from talks between the main parties to this conflict in the form of the
Taliban and the Afghan Government. We strongly supported the efforts that
resulted in President Ghani’s unprecedented offer and framework for what a
settlement process could look like that he provided at the Kabul Process
Conference back in late February. And then I think it’s important to remember
it was endorsed by every country in the region and all the members of the
coalition and all the other significant interested parties and countries
trying to find that formula that brings about a peaceful settlement.

So really, the question here is how we can all best continue to work to
create that settlement process in a way that brings the conflict to a close.
And obviously, a number of governments have a role to play in producing that
result, and there are a range of ongoing conversations between the United
States and allies and partners and other governments about how we can best
achieve that result.

MODERATOR: All right. Thank you. And we’ll take our last question now.



OPERATOR: Our next question comes from the line of Mirwais Rahmani, Voice of
America. Your line is open.

QUESTION: Yes. Thank you, [Senior State Department Official], for your time.
So the peace, the ceasefire will include the Haqqani Network. Both the
Haqqani Network and its leader are listed as designated terrorist
organization and individual, so how the U.S. troops in Afghanistan will deal
with this?

SENIOR STATE DEPARTMENT OFFICIAL: Well, as noted in our statement, we’re
going to approach this with the perspective of supporting the Afghan Security
Forces in implementing the ceasefire. What this means is that during the
ceasefire period, the Afghan Security Forces won’t be conducting offensive
operations, and the U.S. Government – U.S. military forces therefore will be
in a similar posture with respect to the Taliban. However, if Afghan Security
Forces are attacked or if there are attacks by the Taliban or its constituent
elements in this period, certainly Afghan Security Forces can and will
respond, I would imagine, and U.S. forces will be postured and poised to
support them in doing so.

MODERATOR: All right. And that concludes our call today. Thank you, everyone,
for joining us. The embargo is now lifted, and enjoy the rest of your
afternoon.
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Washington, DC
June 7, 2018

The political violence by police and pro-government thugs against the people
of Nicaragua, particularly university students, shows a blatant disregard for
human rights and is unacceptable. Secretary Mike Pompeo today decided to
impose U.S. visa restrictions on individuals responsible for human rights
abuses or undermining democracy in Nicaragua.

Affected individuals include National Police officials, municipal government
officials, and a Ministry of Health official – specifically those directing
or overseeing violence against others exercising their rights of peaceful
assembly and freedom of expression, thereby undermining Nicaragua’s
democracy. These officials have operated with impunity across the country,
including in Managua, León, Estelí, and Matagalpa. In certain circumstances,
family members of those individuals will also be subject to visa
restrictions.

We will not publicly identify these individuals due to U.S. visa
confidentiality laws, but we are sending a clear message that human rights
abusers and those who undermine democracy are not welcome in the United
States.

We emphasize the action we are announcing today is specific to certain
officials and not directed at the Nicaraguan people. We will continue to
monitor the situation and take additional steps as necessary. The United
States continues to call for an end to violence and supports peaceful
negotiations to end this crisis.
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President Ghani’s Ceasefire Offer

Press Statement
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Secretary of State

Washington, DC
June 7, 2018

The United States welcomes President Ghani’s offer of a temporary ceasefire
between the Government of Afghanistan and the Taliban to allow the Afghan
people to celebrate Eid al-Fitr without fear of violence. This ceasefire
further demonstrates the Afghan government’s commitment to explore ways to
end the conflict. This ceasefire follows the Afghan Ulema Council’s call for
the Taliban to end their campaign of violence against the Afghan people and
government. The Afghan government’s offer of a temporary ceasefire
underscores its commitment to peace as both a national and religious
responsibility. We stand with the Afghan people as they lay the foundation
for an Afghan-owned and Afghan-led peace process.

In support of the Afghan government’s initiative, NATO’s Resolute Support
Mission and U.S. forces in Afghanistan will respect the ceasefire, as it
applies to the Taliban. It does not apply to ISIS and al-Qa’ida, nor does it
prohibit operations to defend Afghan and Coalition forces from attack.

The United States and our international partners look to the Taliban to honor
the ceasefire and demonstrate their respect for the people of Afghanistan who
have long called for a reprieve to the Taliban’s campaign of violence.
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Washington, DC
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The United States announces more than $112 million in additional humanitarian
assistance to help people in Nigeria and surrounding countries in the Lake
Chad region affected by the ongoing crisis.

Nearly a decade of conflict perpetuated by Boko Haram and its offshoot ISIS-
West Africa has triggered a humanitarian crisis in the region. More than two
million people remain uprooted by the violence, and nearly 11 million people
need assistance to survive. The funding in today’s announcement will provide
life-saving aid to hundreds of thousands of people, including emergency food,
nutrition treatment, shelter, health care, safe drinking water, services for
survivors of sexual violence, and support to children separated from their
families.

The United States is the largest donor for the humanitarian response in the
Lake Chad region, having provided nearly $761 million since Fiscal Year 2017.
While the United States remains committed to helping the people affected by
this conflict, a comprehensive political and security solution is ultimately
the only way to end their suffering and bring peace to the region. The United
States calls on other donors to step up to address the basic life-saving
needs of those displaced and the communities that host them.

The Office of Website Management, Bureau of Public Affairs, manages this site
as a portal for information from the U.S. State Department.
External links to other Internet sites should not be construed as an
endorsement of the views or privacy policies contained therein.

http://www.government-world.com/press-releases-united-states-announces-additional-humanitarian-aid-for-people-affected-by-conflict-in-nigeria-and-surrounding-countries/
http://www.government-world.com/press-releases-united-states-announces-additional-humanitarian-aid-for-people-affected-by-conflict-in-nigeria-and-surrounding-countries/
http://www.government-world.com/press-releases-united-states-announces-additional-humanitarian-aid-for-people-affected-by-conflict-in-nigeria-and-surrounding-countries/
http://www.government-world.com/press-releases-united-states-announces-additional-humanitarian-aid-for-people-affected-by-conflict-in-nigeria-and-surrounding-countries/

